# Working Paper Series

Villanova University Charles Widger School of Law Year 2016

# The Use of Risk Assessment at Sentencing: Implications for Research and Policy

Steven L. Chanenson\*

Jordan M. Hyatt<sup> $\dagger$ </sup>

 $^{*}$ Villanova University School of Law, chanenson@law.villanova.edu

 $^\dagger \mathrm{Drexel}$ University, jmh498@drexel.edu

This paper is posted at Villanova University Charles Widger School of Law Digital Repository. http://digitalcommons.law.villanova.edu/wps/art193

# DECEMBER 2016

THE USE OF RISK ASSESSMENT AT SENTENCING: IMPLICATIONS FOR RESEARCH AND POLICY

Jordan M. Hyatt Steven L. Chanenson



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary
Introduction
Defining At-Sentencing Risk Assessment
Key Concepts
The Ongoing Debate
Current Practices in At-Sentencing Risk Assessment: A Typology of Jurisdictional Status
Judicial Attitudes Survey
Selected Published Opinions on At-Sentencing Risk Assessment
Advancing At-Sentencing Risk Assessment Research & Policy
Conclusion
State Spotlights
State Spotlight: Virginia
State Spotlight: Pennsylvania
State Spotlight: Utah
Pro / Con Quotes

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

A t-sentencing risk assessments are predications of an individual's statistically likely future criminal conduct. These assessments can be derived from a number of methodologies ranging from unstructured clinical judgment to advanced statistical and actuarial processes. Some assessments consider only correlates of criminal recidivism, while others also take into account criminogenic needs. Assessments of this nature have long been used to classify defendants for treatment and supervision within prisons and on community supervision, but they have only relatively recently begun to be used – or considered for use – during the sentencing process. This shift in application has raised substantial practical and policy challenges and questions.

There is significant variation in how at-sentencing risk assessment has been implemented to date. A small number of states have a fully implemented standardized, jurisdiction-wide risk-assessment policy. These assessments may be integrated into sentencing guidelines. Many jurisdictions have not implemented at-sentencing risk assessment because of structural opposition or disinterest, while others employ these assessments for limited purposes or cases, or on an ad hoc basis.

The response to at-sentencing risk assessments among stakeholders, including judges and sentencing commission leaders is important. As judges are the primary "consumers" of at-sentencing risk assessments, their perspective is particularly relevant to understanding the current – and potential – sentencing policy landscape. An examination of the experiences and perceptions of policy makers in jurisdictions that have –

and have not – embraced at-sentencing risk assessment provides a valuable framework. At the same time, a recognition of the limited development of the case law that squarely addresses these questions is also necessary to provide a contextualization of this topic.

This white paper directly addresses these issues and provides information and examples from a range of jurisdictions, including some which have integrated at-sentencing risk assessment programs in place or are in the process of doing so. Derived from survey of judges, as well as a series of interviews with stakeholders from across the nation, opportunities for future research and planning to guide the cautious engagement with at-sentencing risk assessment are identified.

# VOICES FROM THE FIELD

"[Judges] are doing their own risk assessments presumably, but it is not discussed in the courtroom. Do most judges assess risk appropriately? Who knows? ... We certainly don't have much data on that. ... [There are] huge potential dangers on either side."

-Policy advocate

## INTRODUCTION

## Background

The use of risk assessment in criminal sentencing has been described as experiencing a "remarkable resurgence,"<sup>1</sup> and in many ways this is true. It does, however, depend on how the risk concept is defined because the informal use of risk in some fashion is long-standing and ubiquitous. As commentators have properly acknowledged, "[s]ince shortly after the Civil War, American states have relied on some inchoate notion of risk assessment in applying the criminal sanction."<sup>2</sup> Actuarial risk forecasting has been a component of decision-making in certain aspects of the criminal justice system, including in areas such as discretionary parole release, for more than 85 years.<sup>3</sup> A growing number of jurisdictions have considered or begun explicitly implementing actuarial risk assessment tools during the sentencing process.<sup>4</sup> As such, understanding the response to – and perspective on – at-sentencing risk assessment within courts and sentencing agencies across the county is increasingly important.

#### Defining At-Sentencing Risk Assessment.

The use of risk assessment during the sentencing process can be a complex and difficult concept to define. The working definition of "at-sentencing risk assessment" deployed in this white paper focuses on the explicit consideration and use of second-generation and later risk assessment tools. Thus, a quick examination of the different approaches to risk assessment is warranted.

#### Four Generations of Risk Assessments

Risk assessment, in one form or another, has long had an influence on the exercise of discretion – across multiple decision points – in the criminal justice system.<sup>5</sup> As additional sources of data and statistical tools have become available,<sup>6</sup> these methods have become more accurate in their assessments and more expansive in their applications.

Often conceptualized as "generations" of tools,7 assessment instruments of all types are present within criminal justice today. First generation risk assessment is clinical. This approach relies only on the subjective judgment and experience of the decision-maker. Second generation risk instruments employ static risk factors (e.g., age of first offense, criminal history) that cannot change over time. Although instruments of this nature can be effective prediction tools, they provide limited information as to what can or needs to be done to reduce individual risk. Additionally, the immutable nature of many of these predictors often does not capture changes in an individual's profile that may happen over time. Third generation risk instruments, often referred to as risk and needs instruments, have static and dynamic risk factors. Dynamic risk factors generally reflect criminogenic needs that an individual has, including their current status of education, addiction or employment, that are known to correlate with criminal recidivism. Fourth generation instruments, the most recent class of assessment tools, builds upon previous tools by integrating both risk and needs assessment into an individualized management plan.

Every jurisdiction, whether explicitly acknowledged or not, relies on the use of an at-sentencing risk assessment in almost every single criminal sentencing. The generally unexplained exercise of discretionary judicial sentencing authority is a prime example of a first-generation, clinical risk assessment. Judges rely on their own subjective experience – and a largely unknown mix of factors specific to that defendant and the nature of the crime – to set a sentence within the parameters allowed by law. The use of criminal history also serves as a commonly relied upon indicator of future dangerousness. This is, in essence, a form of second-generation risk assessment. The introduction of these data into guidelines serves as an additional, frequently unacknowledged, example of an actuarial assessment of risk.<sup>8</sup> The degree and extent of validation can vary between jurisdictions. In contrast, the recent developments have been overt and intentional in their use of risk assessment tools, many of which incorporate features of later generation instruments.

Thus, the working definition of "at-sentencing risk assessment" focuses on the explicit consideration and use of second-generation and higher risk assessment tools.

## VOICES FROM THE FIELD

"I am offended by the idea to use heightened risk assessment scores to incarcerate people for longer periods of time. I don't claim that high-risk is irrelevant. It just should not be a stand-alone factor."

-Policy advocate

## **Key Concepts**

Significant variation in baseline sentencing and adjudication practices between, and sometimes within, states results in a wide range of circumstances through which an assessment of a defendant's future likely conduct can be made. Despite this, there are common characteristics:

What: An at-sentencing risk assessment is any attempt to systematically synthesize actuarial information about individual defendants with the express goal of determining the likelihood and nature of their future criminal conduct. At-sentencing risk assessments may include generally applicable attempts to identify either high-risk individuals for incapacitation and low-risk individuals for diversion away from custody,9 as well as specialized instruments for sexual offenders.10 Therefore, at-sentencing risk assessments can be employed to aid in several decisions, including the in/out determination to incarcerate or put a defendant on community supervision, the total length of a sentence (regardless of custody status or location), and the selection of appropriate and effective conditions of supervision in the community. The assessment of criminogenic needs, those factors associated with an individual's need for treatment, can be assessed separately or in conjunction with risk, which focuses predominantly on recidivism in this context.<sup>11</sup> Some assessment instruments (e.g., LS/ RNR) incorporate both dimensions, while others treat the two potential aspects of at-sentencing assessment as distinct.12

When: At-sentencing risk assessments are typically conducted in the time period between a plea or determination of guilt and the imposition of sentence, although some may be completed earlier. These assessments are considered to fall within the "front-end" of the criminal justice system.<sup>13</sup> The assessments need not take place in the courtroom and may be conducted by court or correctional staff. For example, a qualifying risk assessment could include one completed as part of a presentence investigation ("PSI"),<sup>14</sup> integrated directly into sentencing guidelines<sup>15</sup> and generated in real time using administrative data systems. By comparison, "back-end" risk assessments can be conducted after sentencing to determine when an inmate may be ready for discretionary parole release.<sup>16</sup> Though sentencing-related and potentially employing parallel methodologies, these later decisions focus primarily on adjusting the length of the already imposed sentence and fall outside the scope of at-sentencing assessments. **By & For Whom:** Risk assessments for sentencing can be made by almost any party within the adjudication and correctional processes who has access to the data needed to make the assessment. In jurisdictions relying on instruments that employ a face-to-face interview process, this may be pre-trial, probation or correctional staff. In jurisdictions like Virginia assessments can be generated automatically as they are reliant only on court-held administrative data.

In light of the essential role of judicial discretion in most sentencing incidences, at-sentencing assessments are those that are intended, at least in part if not primarily, for use by the judicial sentencing authority. The provision of these data can be direct, where the judge is directly given the results of the screening (e.g., Virginia, Pennsylvania) or secondary, generally as the result of a process through which a probation or pre-trial officer conducts the assessment which guides the crafting of a PSI that does not include the risk assessment result itself.<sup>17</sup> It may be the case that, in some instances such as plea bargains, results of at-sentencing assessments can be reviewed by (and may influence) prosecuting or defending attorneys as well, although these parties are not likely to be the primary audience.

How: At-sentencing risk assessments are not limited in the manner in which the results are generated. A wide range of "off the shelf" or widely available instruments have or could be used to conduct atsentencing risk assessments.<sup>18</sup> Qualifying assessments may be purely actuarial or a hybrid relying on structured clinical decision-making within an actuarial framework. Regardless of the methodology, the results of these assessments can be used to provide judges with additional information, which may - but need not - be used to inform the discretionary use of their judicial sentencing power. There are an increasing number of instruments that have been developed and validated specially for this purpose. Other tools, created for the assessment of risk at other junctures in the criminal justice system (e.g., pretrial release, probation supervision) have also been used to inform sentencing (e.g., COMPAS). This may be viewed as an "off-label" use of those risk assessment instruments. Although the off-label use of risk assessment instruments presents confounding challenges because the instruments were not designed or validated for this use, it still falls within the scope of at-sentencing risk assessments.

**Examples:** A variety of assessment instruments are or have been used to assess risk of recidivism within the last few years. Although not an exhaustive list, commonly employed or considered tools include:

- COMPAS- Correctional Offender Management Profiling for Alternative Sanctions
- LSI-R Level of Service Inventory Revised
- LSI/CMI Level of Service/Case Management Inventory
- LS/RNR Level of Service/Risk, Need, Responsivity
- ORAS Ohio Risk Assessment System
- Static-99 (for sex offenders/ offenses only)
- STRONG Static Risk and Offender Needs Guide
- Wisconsin State Risk Assessment Instrument

The majority of these and other instruments were developed for the assessment of – and validated on – post-sentencing correctional populations. While some jurisdictions have employed or are considering later generation risk-needs assessments, limited fiscal and temporal resources have resulted in most at-sentencing policies relying only on assessments of risk, reserving needs or hybrid assessments for cases in which a significant criminogenic need is believed to be present.

## The Ongoing Debate

There is a vigorous debate over the wisdom and propriety of at-sentencing risk assessment. These, at times heated, arguments are taking place in various fora, including legislatures, sentencing commissions, academic journals and the popular press.<sup>19</sup> Exploring the full contours of this conversation is beyond the scope of this white paper. As context for the information gleaned from stakeholders for this project, it is nevertheless important to be aware of some of the main topics of disagreement, including these three:

- The purpose(s) of sentencing itself. Should sentencing focus more – or exclusively – on deontological or consequentialist goals? Two leading scholars have noted, risk matters "
   [a]s long as a sanction is not set solely by retrospective moral considerations and some meaningful role is reserved in sanctioning for prospectively distinguishing among offenders at higher or lower risk of recidivism....<sup>20</sup> Within the debate over risk assessments used during sentencing, those critics who advocate for an individualized, retributivist approach based only on the offense committed strongly distain the use of at-sentencing risk assessments.<sup>21</sup> On the other hand, those commentators who accept incapacitation, within legal and moral limitations, as a means to protect the general public from potential victimization, have been more willing to incorporate at-sentencing risk assessment practices.<sup>22</sup>
- Individual decisions based on group characteristics. Even accepting the explicit sentencing use of risk in some fashion, there are critics of at-sentencing risk assessment who argue that the basic function of actuarial forecasting is inappropriate for application during sentencing. In sum, they claim that the use of group-level historical data to predict how a single individual is likely to perform in the future cannot provide results accurate enough to provide actionable information.<sup>23</sup> Recognizing that there is error inherent in any forecast, for example, these scholars have challenged the utility that any forecast of risk or dangerousness can provide.24 This assumption has been challenged repeatedly, however, with several researchers noting that this type of actuarial assessment is neither statistically problematic nor rare; these are the decisions that underlie the operation of many probabilistic decision-making strategies in insurance, medicine and elsewhere.<sup>25</sup> Still others have noted that at-sentencing risk assessment mirrors the traditional, clinical sentencing process while also providing a higher degree of transparency and consistency.26
- Data and variables relied upon. Finally, others have objected to the actuarial use of particular variables that are perceived as promoting unfair stereotypes and systematically disadvantaging certain groups, especially racial minorities. Topics prompting especially sharp legal and policy conflicts include gender, socioeconomic status and lawful attributes such as marital status, employment and education, which are also often functionally beyond the control of an individual to change quickly.<sup>27</sup> A disparate impact is argued to occur because the forecasts are based upon previous events that have been influenced by social or systematic bias and their use in risk assessment perpetuates this disadvantage.<sup>28</sup> At least one critic has prompted a lively series of exchanges by arguing against the use of criminal history on grounds of racial equity.<sup>29</sup>



## STATE SPOTLIGHT

State: Commonwealth of Virginia

#### **Status of At-Sentencing Risk Assessment:** Deployed and actively maintained.

**General Sentencing Structure:** General Sentencing Structure: Virginia has employed a determinate sentencing system since January 1, 1995.<sup>1</sup> As part of its transition from an indeterminate system with discretionary parole release, Virginia established the Virginia Criminal Sentencing Commission (VCSC) and charged it with creating a set of voluntary sentencing guidelines. Virginia's guidelines consider information about both the offense(s) of conviction and the individual's criminal history. If prison incarceration is recommended, the guidelines provide a low, midpoint, and high recommendation. As a truly voluntary system, there is no appellate review of a judicial determination to follow or not to follow the guidelines. Judges must, however, provide a written explanation for any deviations from the recommended guideline range.

**Context:** Virginia was the first jurisdiction to systematically adopt at-sentencing risk assessment statewide. Pursuant to the legislation abolishing discretionary parole release and creating the VCSC, the Virginia legislature initially required the VCSC to explore the viability of using an at-sentencing risk assessment designed to identify "25 percent of the lowest risk, incarceration-bound, drug and property offenders for placement in alternative (non-prison) sanctions."<sup>2</sup> Given the success of this initial work identifying nonviolent cases for diversion, which the VCSC implemented statewide in 2002, the legislature, in 2004, directed the VCSC to expand the scope of its recommendation.<sup>3</sup> A later evaluation prompted the VCSC to evaluate this population through two different at-sentencing risk assessment instruments – one for use for larceny/fraud convictions and one for drug convictions – effective July 1, 2013.

In addition to actuarial-based efforts to divert nonviolent individuals from prison, the legislature charged the VCSC with crafting an at-sentencing risk assessment tool designed to identify sex offenders "who, as a group, represent the greatest risk for committing a new offense once released back into the community," in 1999.<sup>4</sup> In 2001, the VCSC incorporated its sex offender risk assessment instrument into its guidelines by increasing the high-end recommendation by either 50 percent, 100 percent or 300 percent depending on the individual's score.<sup>5</sup> The low and midpoint recommendations remained the same, although no sex offender with a comparatively high risk score is recommended for probation or a short jail term.6 Significantly,"[i]n the application of the sex offender risk assessment, the Commission strongly encourages judges to order pre-sentence reports for all felony sex offenders" because they provide "a judge a more thorough and comprehensive picture of the offender and establishes a context for the proper consideration and role of risk assessment."7

**Methodology:** The VCSC risk assessment model for diverting nonviolent individuals was developed using a logistic regression and survival analysis analytical approaches.<sup>8</sup> For initial risk tool, the Commission utilized data from a cohort of individuals sentenced in 1991 and identified eleven factors as predictive of general felony reconviction. The VCSC model was revised in 2002 and 2013 and threshold scores were adjusted in accordance with the subsequent evaluations. For the sex offender at-sentencing risk assessment instrument, the VCSC used logistic regression, survival analysis, and classification tree analysis to construct the instrument based on five years of outcome data.<sup>9</sup>

**Factors considered:** The VCSC's current approach to determining which nonviolent cases to recommend for diversion is comprised of two at-sentencing risk assessment instruments, one for larceny and fraud cases and one for drug cases. The factors considered in the larceny and fraud instruments are: age at the time of offense, gender, prior adult felony convictions, prior adult incarcerations, and whether the individual was legally restrained at the time of the offense.<sup>10</sup> The factors considered for the drug instrument are: age at the time of the offense, gender, prior adult incarcerations, prior adult felony convictions, prior adult agiudication, prior adult felony convictions, prior adult incarcerations, and arrest or confinement within 12 months prior to the offense.<sup>11</sup>

The factors considered for sex offenders are: age at time of offense, whether the subject has less than a 9th grade education by the date of conviction, whether the subject was regularly employed during the two years prior to the date of arrest, the nature of the individual's relationship with the victim (with different weighting depending on whether the victim was less than ten years old), location of the crime, number of prior adult felony/misdemeanor arrests for crimes against a person, prior incarcerations/commitments, and prior mental health or alcohol or drug treatment.<sup>12</sup>

**Outcomes:** For the nonviolent risk assessment instrument, the VCSC defines recidivism as an arrest within three years after release from prison which resulted in a conviction for another felony.<sup>13</sup> For purposes of the sex offender risk assessment instrument, the VCSC defines recidivism as a "new arrest for a sex offense or any other crime against the person."<sup>14</sup>

**Logistics:** The VCSC has created a series of worksheets that guide the user through the at-sentencing risk assessment process. The presence of a relevant risk factor corresponds to a certain number of points. The total number of points is then compared to a threshold printed on the worksheet. If the individual meets the threshold – either for recommending diversion or an increased high-end sentence – that information is transferred to the main sentencing guidelines worksheet for judicial consideration.

**Evaluative Results:** The National Center for State Courts published an evaluation of the VCSC's efforts to use at-sentencing risk assessment to divert otherwise incarceration-bound defendants in 2002.<sup>15</sup> This evaluation generally viewed the VCSC at-sentencing risk assessment tool as effective in predicting recidivism and providing a meaningful cost savings to the Commonwealth, although it made various recommendations to the VCSC going forward.<sup>16</sup> The VCSC itself has evaluated this instrument at least twice.<sup>17</sup> Based on its 2010-2012 assessment, the Commission replaced its single at-sentencing risk assessment for nonviolent diversion with two instruments, one for larceny and fraud convictions and one for drug convictions.<sup>18</sup> This revised instrument reflected changes in the factors used; for example, employment and marital status are no longer considered.<sup>19</sup>

The VCSC evaluated its sex offender instrument internally before adopting it and concluded that "offenders who score in the low end of the scale are the least likely to recidivate, while individuals who score at the upper end of the scale are the most likely to recidivate."<sup>20</sup>

**Reaction:** Given that Virginia was the first state to formally integrate at-sentencing risk assessment into its guidelines, it has received a significant amount of attention in both the academic literature and the popular press. Relying largely on the advisory nature of the guidelines, the Virginia courts have not been receptive to legal challenges. Judges imposed an alternative sanction on 41% of nonviolent individuals recommended for diversion in 2015.<sup>21</sup> A far lower percentage of sex offenders identified as having an elevated risk for reoffending were sentenced in the extended sentencing range, but the number of affected cases was also far lower.<sup>22</sup>

## CURRENT PRACTICES IN AT-SENTENCING RISK ASSESSMENT: A TYPOLOGY OF JURISDICTIONAL STATUS

No single description can fully capture the diversity of approaches to at-sentencing risk assessment. Only a few states have pursued unified strategies and even those jurisdictions may not have consistent implementation. An unknown number of local courts<sup>1</sup> and individual judges employ some form of at-sentencing risk assessment. It is clear, however, that at-sentencing risk assessments are being considered, in one form or another, in many courts nationwide.<sup>2</sup> Stakeholders within these jurisdictions hold a variety of concerns and goals, which are important to understand if rational more easily studied atsentencing risk assessment policies are to develop.

Completely synthesizing these various viewpoints concisely may not be achievable because of the different tactics employed to address the range of statistical methods relied upon and policy goals to be served within myriad state and local judicial systems. However, some general observations are nevertheless possible despite this variation, with the caveat that they reflect categorizations that may be both over and under inclusive with respect to any particular jurisdiction or courtroom. Drawn in part from an analysis of a series of sixteen semistructured interviews conducted with judges, court staff, sentencing commission leaders and policy advocates in a variety of jurisdictions, the following taxonomy and thematic observations emerge.

# Jurisdictions with Structural Opposition, Disinterest or Investigation.

Certain jurisdictions have consciously chosen not to pursue atsentencing risk assessment either because of structural opposition or disinterest. Although it is not viable to prove the negative concerning those states or local courts which have not implemented at-sentencing risk assessment, some trends have emerged from the interviews. Some of these jurisdictions decided not to implement at-sentencing risk assessment based on a combination of concerns about accuracy (especially false positive findings of elevated risk of recidivism), fairness, cost, constitutionality (especially in a presumptive guidelines jurisdiction),<sup>3</sup> and political viability (often related to fears of inappropriately diminishing judicial discretion).

In some places, no clear champion for at-sentencing risk assessment emerged and/or the proponents rotated out of positions of policy influence. Thus, it is reasonable to conclude that there was a lack of broad-based interest and support. Some members of the judiciary from these jurisdictions have expressed frustration at the lack of a generally accepted at-sentencing risk assessment policy, while other stakeholders see this status quo as representative of an environment that is not ready – or may never be willing – to permit the wholesale adoption of actuarial at-sentencing risk assessment.

Finally, there are several jurisdictions that are actively evaluating whether – and if so, how – to embrace an at-sentencing risk assessment tool. Though not reflected in current in statutory or regulatory authority, agencies that could, in time, be tasked with overseeing at-sentencing risk assessment policies have conducted internal analyses or various levels of intensity and transparency. According to a survey of the sentencing commissions responding to an inquiry by the National Association of Sentencing Commissions ("NASC"), twelve jurisdictions were actively working on atsentencing risk assessment issues in some capacity in 2016.<sup>4</sup> Just one year earlier, in 2015, only seven jurisdictions reported to NASC that they were actively working on risk assessment issues. Despite evidence of increased interest in this issue, stakeholders in some of

those jurisdictions do not anticipate a rapid change in sentencing practices. Investigating the use of at-sentencing risk assessment can be a long process; the development of a jurisdiction-specific statistical tool (or choosing and validating a pre-existing instrument) can take even longer. Pennsylvania, which is about to implement a statewide systemic approach to risk assessment, has been working on that project for six years. Maryland has been evaluating whether it wants to move forward with a statewide effort for more than two years. Fortunately, both of those jurisdictions have published reports chronicling the nature of their progress.<sup>5</sup>

#### Jurisdictions with Statewide Systemic Full Engagement.

Some legislatures and commentators support statewide, systemic full engagement with at-sentencing risk assessment. Full engagement in this context means the comprehensive use of dedicated actuarial risk assessment tools by the sentencing judge. This type of approach is reflected in the American Law Institute's Model Penal Code: Sentencing project's draft which "encourages the use of actuarial-risk-assessment instruments as a regular part of the felony sentencing process."6 Section §6B.09, in part, directs state sentencing commissions to "develop actuarial instruments or processes...that will estimate the relative risks that individual offenders pose to public safety through their future criminal conduct," and permits the commissions to incorporate them into the sentencing guidelines if reliable.7 The commentary to this provision articulates a policy framework which articulates "an attitude of skepticism and restraint concerning the use of high-risk predictions as a basis of elongated prison terms, while advocating the use of low-risk predictions as grounds for diverting otherwise prison-bound offenders to less onerous penalties."8 This statewide, systemic full-engagement approach to at-sentencing risk assessment, despite being the focal point of much of the philosophical debate surrounding risk forecasting, remains a significant minority within the current landscape.

Legislatures have been prime drivers of change in these jurisdictions. Statutory mandates pushed both Virginia, the first state to fold at-sentencing risk assessment into its guidelines,9 and Pennsylvania, the next state that appears poised to do so, to act. Virginia has incorporated risk into its guidelines for almost 15 years. Virginia specifically recommends less severe sanctions for low-risk defendants through diversion from incarceration and authorizes more severe sanctions for high-risk sex offenders through increases in the maximum guidelines ranges. At this point, risk assessment appears to be uncontroversially integrated in Virginia; it has been described as "ingrained" into the system and accepted as "part of the sentencing process." Pennsylvania currently anticipates using its at-sentencing risk assessment as a tool to identify individuals with extraordinarily high or low risk scores and who thus merit closer study through a presentence investigation ("PSI") focused on the defendant's individual risks and needs. The resulting PSIs, which are not routinely ordered or written with an in-depth focus on risk and needs in large part because of resources constraints, will then be used to inform the sentencing decision. Pennsylvania is about to start beta testing and explicitly recognizes the need for extensive education efforts.

#### Jurisdictions With Limited Use (Systemic or Not).

Some jurisdictions encourage the use of at-sentencing risk assessment, but only for limited purposes. This approach, which is often coupled with an at-sentencing needs assessment, is premised on the idea that actuarial predictions can help improve the effectiveness of noncustodial sanctions by tailoring the attendant conditions. These jurisdictions attempt to separate the punitive or other non-rehabilitative components of a sentence from the at-sentencing risk assessments by precluding the use of at-sentencing risk assessment for such things as determining the length of a prison sentence.<sup>10</sup> Some states like Utah attempt to

do this as part of a coordinated, statewide effort. Meanwhile, in other states, a comparable goal is being pursued through the decentralized development of a constellation of different approaches and risk assessment instruments chosen at the court level.

Several respondents, reflecting jurisdictions both with and without at-sentencing risk assessments in place, noted that limiting the use of the results to a particular sentencing

phase or for a particular sentencing purpose can be challenging. It is difficult to ascertain how successful limited-use jurisdictions are at cabining the role of at-sentencing risk assessments to determining conditions of probation. This is, in part, because there are varying levels of separation between the sentencing judge and the at-sentencing risk assessments. In some jurisdictions, the judge sentences the defendant to probation and the probation department sets the level of supervision based on risk assessment information. In these situations, while the sentencing judges may be aware of the post-sentencing risk assessment policy, they observe neither the process nor the result of the assessment before deciding upon the major contours of the sentence. In other jurisdictions, the risk assessment information is provided to the judge before sentencing with the directive - which can be explicit and formal or informal that it should not be used to alter the in/out decision or the length of a sentence. Even when the actual score from the actuarial risk assessment instrument is not directly provided to the sentencing judge, the probation officer who crafts the presentence report that is provided to the judge may, in some jurisdictions, know the results of the risk assessment. How, if at all, that risk assessment information influences the substance in and recommendations of the presentence report can vary significantly and can be unclear. Some presentence reports may include this at-sentencing risk assessment information with no limited-use instruction even if the probation office intended it solely as a probation case management tool. Nevertheless, in some jurisdictions, a culture of using at-sentencing risk assessment information solely for "the purpose of reducing the offender's risk of future recidivism, not sanctioning the offender's past conduct" may be taking hold.11

Arizona is an example of a limited-use jurisdiction which now encourages statewide at-sentencing risk assessment based on an instrument initially developed in one county. The Arizona instrument is integrated into presentence investigation reports to varying degrees, and is available to judges before sentencing. Judges are explicitly informed that the instrument is not validated for use in making the in/out decision, and should only be used to help craft appropriate conditions for noncustodial sentences, where it has been validated. In practice, the influence of this at-sentencing assessment may be more diffuse. Some believe, for example, that attorneys use this information as part of the plea bargaining process.<sup>12</sup> Furthermore, there is anecdotal information that some judges use the results of the actuarial assessment to justify imposing mitigated sentences, as reflected in shorter terms of incarceration or probation. Relatedly, some believe that Arizona judges do not use the actuarial risk information in the presentence report to impose more severe sentences. The actual impact remains unclear in this jurisdiction, as in many others, as it may not be possible to reliably evaluate those perceptions.

## VOICES FROM THE FIELD

"When risk assessment is an accurate test for recidivism, it is obviously helpful to the court in determining whether incarceration, treatment and/or rehabilitation is indicated. When it is incorrect and/or suspected of potentially being unreliable, inappropriate punishments are likely to be meted out." – Circuit Court Judge, Maryland

#### **Off-Label Use Situations.**

A final approach to at-sentencing risk assessment may be characterized as "off-label" use of at-sentencing risk assessments. This situation is particularly challenging to quantify and may occur in any jurisdiction. In the medical world, "off-label" use means "using an FDA-approved drug for an unapproved use."<sup>13</sup> Off-label use is not necessarily bad, but there are additional dangers and possibilities for abuse. The FDA permits off-label use if "medically appropriate" with the caution that the "FDA has not determined that the drug is safe and effective for the unapproved use."14 Indeed, "[i]f physicians use a product for an indication not in the approved labeling, they have the responsibility to be well informed about the product, to base its use on firm scientific rationale and on sound medical evidence, and to maintain records of the product's use and effects."15 One could argue that off-label use of at-sentencing risk assessments may fail a comparable test, and be unlikely to produce the desired results, in part because there is little evidence to support accuracy of the methodology in that context or for the unanticipated and unvalidated use. Furthermore, off-label use logically demands a level of knowledge on the part of the judges, lawyers, and court staff that is challenging to achieve even in the "on-label" use of risk assessment. Indeed, there is reason to be concerned that regardless of their good intentions off-label users of at-sentencing risk assessment instruments may not fully grasp the complexities involved.

Off-label use of at-sentencing risk assessments can occur in a variety of circumstances. First, limited use jurisdictions may be unable to prevent a judge from making off-label use of risk information – consciously or unconsciously – as part of an in/out or duration of incarceration decision. One could imagine this happening in Arizona because the instrument is only approved and validated for the limited purpose of setting terms of supervision, though the judge may have access to that information prior to these other sentencing decisions. Second, there is reason to believe, as articulated by several commentators, that individual courts are employing commercially available actuarial risk assessment tools on an ad hoc basis. Judges

in these circumstances may be using the instruments in an off-label way if, for example, the instrument in question was not designed to be used at sentencing or was not validated on the relevant population. For example, the probation office of one large suburban county includes the results of a nationally recognized, actuarial risk assessment tool in presentence reports provided to judges before sentencing. However, this instrument was designed for a correctional - not a sentencing - population, is presented without significant context or limiting instructions, and is not necessarily validated for that population. It is not possible to know precisely how judges in this county are using the risk assessment information, but it seems reasonable to believe that its mere inclusion in the presentence report results in some off-label use. In fact, it appears that at least one judge in this jurisdiction has commented on the presence of a high-risk score during a sentencing hearing, although it is not known how much weight – if any – the judge gave that information in crafting the nature and length of the resulting sentence.

Finally, off-label use is not confined to the level of a particular court system. Any individual judge in any particular case may engage in the off-label use of an at-sentencing risk assessment instrument. In one recent example, a judge ordered a defendant awaiting sentencing to participate in risk assessment pursuant an instrument designed for a different jurisdiction. The judge specifically allowed the defendant to decline to answer some of the questions posed by the instrument without addressing how the judge would then consider whatever results might flow from the incomplete – and thus likely invalid on its own terms – assessment.

## VOICES FROM THE FIELD

"The reduction of having defendants being incarcerated for periods that could cause increased probability of recidivism is positive. However, the possibility of understating or under-addressing the length of incarceration as a reinforcement to deter criminal activity still exists." –District Court Judge, Louisiana

## Selected Reasons Identified as Meaningful in Shaping Approaches to At-Sentencing Risk Assessment

Several themes emerged during the series of semi-structured interviews with judges, policymakers and other stakeholders. In order to more fully articulate the current state of at-sentencing risk assessment, as well as the prevailing concerns about and expectations for actuarial assessments in this context, these suppositions are summarized below.

Reasons leaning towards the use of at-sentencing risk assessment:

- There is a recognition that sentencing judges are considering risk information regardless and that it is better to bring that process out into the open.
- There is a concern that historical behavior, which often relies on first-generation clinical judgment, misunderstands the risk presented by particular defendants, resulting in less effective sentences.
- There is a desire for a "consistent framework" for considering risk.
- There is a concern that sentences without at-sentencing risk assessments are likely to be too harsh.
- There is a desire, especially by some in the defense bar, to keep more low-risk defendants out of prison.
- Diverting low-risk individuals from prison can save money and allow for the more expensive intervention of prison to be reserved for those people who present the greatest risk to public safety.
- There is a normative preference for treating defendants with different risk profiles differently to improve public safety in the short and long term.

Reasons leaning against the use of at-sentencing risk assessment:

- There is a concern, especially by some in the defense bar, of too much prosecutorial control of the risk assessment process.
- There is a concern by prosecutors that at-sentencing risk assessment will be used to undermine proportionate sentencing and divert too many defendants under the guise of being "low-risk" when that assessment may conflict with prosecutors' clinical judgment.
- There is a lack of properly funded infrastructure to support the appropriate development and implementation of at-sentencing risk assessment. These concerns include insufficient research funding to validate and regularly update actuarial instruments on the target population, inadequate resources especially staff resources to conduct the assessments and prepare useful presentence reports for sentencing judges.
- Judges, lawyers and court staff lack the necessary education about at-sentencing risk assessment and what conclusions can fairly be drawn from the actuarial risk assessment instruments.
- The culture in certain legal communities is resistant to what some perceive to be an attack on judicial discretion and a loss of local control over sentencing.
- In an era of multiple reforms to the criminal justice system, including in the sentencing sphere, other efforts some perceived to have more obvious and immediate impact take priority.
- There is a normative preference perhaps founded on concerns about the accuracy of predictions and/or fairness – for focusing primarily retrospectively on the offense(s) of conviction.
- A concern that actuarial assessment could exacerbate underlying biases based on racial or other characteristics persists. Although it was not articulated that the instruments themselves are intentionally biased, there was a concern that the use of data that includes or evidences such partiality within the prediction instrument may result in the exacerbation or reinforcement of current disparities.



## STATE SPOTLIGHT

State: Commonwealth of Pennsylvania

**Status of At-Sentencing Risk Assessment:** Under development

General Sentencing Structure: Pennsylvania employs an indeterminate sentencing system. For most incarcerative sanctions, a judge determines the minimum and maximum length of the sentence. Maximum sentences of less than two years are served in county jails; all other sentences are served in state prisons. After serving the announced minimum sentence (or less if good time credits are available), the offender is eligible for discretionary parole release. The sentencing judge is the paroling authority for county jail sentences and the state Parole Board is the paroling authority for state prison sentences. Regardless, the offender then serves the balance of the maximum term on parole supervision in the community. The Pennsylvania Commission on Sentencing ("PCS"), a legislative service agency first established in 1979, is responsible for promulgating sentencing and parole guidelines, conducting research and providing policy recommendations to the state legislature in matters relating to sentencing and parole. In particular, PCS was charged to create a system of sentencing guidelines to encourage uniformity and equity within the established statutory limits.1 Currently in the Seventh edition, the Pennsylvania Sentencing Guidelines provide a recommended range for sentence length, a recommended location of confinement (e.g., county jail, state prison, intermediate punishment), as well as providing for aggravated ranges for serious and persistent offenders. In each case, the guideline's recommended range is a function of the offense gravity score ("OGS"), a legislatively determined measure of the severity of the crime for which the offender is being sentenced and prior record score ("PRS"), a composite measure summarizing prior criminal record. Guideline recommendations in Pennsylvania are advisory though a judge must provide a contemporaneous justification for the departure when handing down a sentencing outside the recommended range.

**Context:** Beginning in 2010, the Pennsylvania legislature, recognizing that alternative sentencing programs for low risk offenders were underutilized and to protect public safety, sought to expand the relevant information available to judges at sentencing.<sup>2</sup> The resulting legislation requires that the PCS develop, test and implement a risk assessment instrument for judicial use at sentencing. Specifically, PCS was directed to (1) develop a risk assessment instrument for use specifically at sentencing, (2) which accounts for both risk of recidivism and threats to public safety and, using the resulting model, (3) provide empirical support for sentencing options, including alternative sentencing programs. PCS has conducted a series of studies to create and validate a risk assessment instrument specifically for use in Pennsylvania's courts,<sup>3</sup> including analyses of the impact of juvenile records<sup>4</sup> and on the communication of risk information.<sup>5</sup> Beta testing of the resulting model is set to begin in 2017.

**Methodology:** A set of eighteen unit-weighted logistic regression models, half of which address risk of harm against a person.

**Factors considered:** The PCS risk assessment system employs a series of models to predict risk at sentencing; there is a unique model for each OGS level under the guidelines. During preliminary analyses, PCS identified significant variation in the recidivism rates and types within each OGS group and developed a distinct model in response to these differences.<sup>6</sup> Each version of the Pennsylvania model includes eight factors: (1) age, (2) number of prior arrests, (3) gender, (4) current offense type, (5) PRS, (6) prior offense type, (7) multiple current conviction and (8) number of prior juvenile adjudications.<sup>7</sup>

Predictive value of these factors varies by model. For example, prior arrests and age, account for between 57% and 82% of the model's predictive ability, depending on the OGS. During the development phases, PCS examined the impact of including and removing specific demographic factors, including age and gender, from the risk assessment model. It found that removing gender resulted in the overestimation of risk for females, relative to the results produced by models that included gender. The removal of age-related variables resulted in older offenders scoring higher and younger offenders scoring lower than in models that included age. In both cases, the overall predictive accuracy of the risk forecasts were significantly reduced without these factors.8 Race and the county in which the offense took place were both identified as significant predictors of recidivism, but they were removed as predictors from all actualized risk assessment models and their impact is controlled for statistically.9 PCS continues to examine and consider the factors employed, including whether arrests or convictions should be used as measures of prior criminal activity and if domestic violence information can be reliably used for at-sentencing risk assessments.

**Outcomes:** Recidivism is defined as a composite of re-arrest, returns to state prison and re-incarceration on a technical violation of any type within three years.

**Logistics:** All at-sentencing risk assessments are made using only administrative data managed by or accessed by PCS through its proprietary web portal. The exact mechanism for and timing of, providing risk information during the sentencing process remains under consideration by the Commission. PCS has developed a unique method of providing judges with information through a bar graph showing the distribution of recidivism rates for each risk score within the OGS category and an indication if the subject individual is more (higher) or less (lower) than the typical range of risk scores for comparable individuals.<sup>10</sup> Offenders receiving a high risk score would then be subject to a more comprehensive risk and needs assessment prior to sentencing.

**Evaluative Results:** PCS has conducted two internal validation studies. The most recent study involves a cohort of offenders sentenced between 2004 and 2006. The overall three-year recidivism rate among the sample was 44%. The rate varied by OGS with a low of 31% for OGS 13, which is the highest level for which state prison is recommended and a high of 56% for OGS 9, which the least serious level for which state incarceration is recommended. No peerreviewed studies have been yet been published, though the PCS will seek an external validation once the development process is completed.

**Reaction:** The PCS approach to risk assessment at sentencing has garnered some attention within state and local media. Coverage has been both positive<sup>11</sup> and critical.<sup>12</sup> Pennsylvania's approach has also been covered, again both supportively and critically, at the national level as representative of an actuarially and data-driven approach to sentencing.<sup>13</sup>

**Notes:** PCS model remains under development and has not yet been used during the sentencing of any criminal defendants. There are no pending legal challenges.

## JUDICIAL ATTITUDES SURVEY

The potential judicial reaction to the provision of at-sentencing risk assessment information is crucial but largely unknown. Judicial perspectives matter, in part, because of the often-broad discretion that the judiciary enjoys as part of the sentencing process. While judges in some jurisdictions (e.g., Virginia) appear to have embraced the use of risk, few other jurisdictions have extensive practical experience with risk forecasting. Risk information, even when provided as a matter of policy or in guidelines, may be functionally ignored. Alternatively, these data may have a significant influence on judicial behavior. The current evidence is limited,<sup>1</sup> providing few clues as to how risk scores may influence sentencing patterns. Moreover, judicial attitudes and practices are likely evolving as more jurisdictions engage with atsentencing risk assessment in some fashion.

To provide a snapshot of current attitudes and some contextualization for other observations about at-sentencing risk assessment, a nationally distributed survey was developed to allow

for judges and others to articulate their perceptions on this issue. During the course of the survey, responses were obtained from 137 judges, representing 37 states, on how they and the other members of their bench consider the potential for – and problems associated with – actuarial assessment at sentencing. Just over half (59.1%) of the responding judges sit on state court benches, while the remainder were county-level judges (40.9%). Though a non-representative and small sample, these data provide some interesting insights into the issues surrounding at-sentencing risk assessment, as well as highlighting the wide range of perspectives held by judges across the country.

# At-sentencing risk assessment is perceived to be relatively commonplace by this group of judges.

When asked if risk assessment of any type was employed by their jurisdiction for use during the sentencing process, 57% of respondents responded that they believed that there was at least one assessment tool in use in an organized and systematic manner (n=136). Comparing these results by the type of court, we find that there is a roughly even split between local-level judges that believe risk is employed and those that do not. At the state level, 62.5% of responding judges indicate their jurisdiction uses at-sentencing risk assessments, while 37.7% do not.

Responding judges indicated a general belief among members of the judiciary that their judgment was more accurate than actuarial at-sentencing assessments. When asked about the general perceptions regarding at-sentencing risk assessment among their colleagues, 37.2% of responding judges (n=83) indicated that clinical judgment was believed to be more accurate. Less than ten percent of responding judges indicated that actuarial tools were more accurate, while the remaining 13.9% indicated that the two methods of assessing risk were equivalent. These responses highlight the significant efforts that must be undertaken in jurisdictions that have adopted or are considering at-sentencing risk assessments, as there is a significant literature that suggests that, with regard to accuracy, statistical methods generally outperform subjective clinical judgments.<sup>2</sup> Although there are a constellation of relevant factors, accuracy is an essential element of any informed policy debate about at-sentencing risk assessment.

At-sentencing risk assessments are believed to be slightly better employed for identification of low-risk individuals by this group of judges. When asked to consider if at-sentencing assessments were better suited for the identification of potentially high- (n=91) or low-risk (n=90) individuals, respondents on average indicated slightly preferred using risk to identify non-violent individuals for diversion. Judges, however, remained split on this issue, with 20.9% indicating an agreement with the use for high-risk cases and 27.8% indicating the same, strong level of agreement for use in low-risk cases.

**Responding judges believe that the impact on average sentence length is limited.** 39.1% of responding judges (n=92) felt that having risk information at sentencing would not meaningfully impact sentence length, 22.8% thought that sentences would become longer and the remaining 38.1% of the judges indicated that sentences would become shorter, on average, when presented with at-sentencing risk information.

## VOICES FROM THE FIELD

"[The assessments are incomplete]. We are often only provided summary information indicating an offender is at low, medium or high risk to reoffend. We frequently are not provided some of the more detailed and specific information and data needed to target sentencing conditions."

–District Judge, Iowa

# Responding judges indicated a belief that prison populations would decrease as the result of at-sentencing risk assessment.

44.5% of the responding judges (n=91) reported that at-sentencing risk assessment would likely reduce the overall prison population. Just under 20% felt that there would be no impact and only 10.2% reported a belief that populations would increase. This is largely in line with the belief that at-sentencing risk assessment is best used for the identification of lower-risk individuals who are appropriate for diversion away from incarceration.<sup>3</sup>

Broad-based opposition is limited, though present, among this group of judges. Approximately, 89% of all responding judges indicated that they though that risk assessment should be a part of the sentencing process in some manner (n=90). A follow-up question asked respondents to indicate, in open-ended form, their beliefs about the the most promising and most problematic aspects of at-sentencing risk assessment. Responding judges reported that the potential for at-sentencing risk assessment to provide empirical consistency and encourage uniformity in sentencing, as well as provide data that may facilitate more informed decision-making. However, the counterpoints, set out in a parallel open ended question, suggest that concerns about the transparency and accuracy of statistical methodologies, as well as about the net effects of risk assessment practices on judicial discretion, public perceptions and victim engagement remain. Select responses for each item are also provided in the section below.

**Responding judges indicated that at-sentencing risk assessment would increase public safety.** Judges who responded to these questions (n=91) overwhelmingly indicated that they believed at-sentencing risk assessment would increase public safety (67.0%). Only 5.5% of respondents indicated that risk information would have a negative impact, while the remaining 18.2% felt that having these data would not have an appreciable impact on public safety.

**Responding judges generally did not indicate a belief that atsentencing risk assessments pose a constitutional issue.** Over sixty percent of responding judges (n=90) indicated that they did not feel that the general concept of at-sentencing risk assessments pose a constitutional issue (62.2%). However, 28.9% were unsure about the constitutionality and 5.8% believed that there were significant legal issues at play. The few published opinions revolving around the use of at-sentencing risk assessments have left many constitutional questions unresolved.

#### Summary

The information provided by the judges who responded to this survey highlights the challenges and opportunities that are associated with at-sentencing risk assessments. Though not a sample that can be generalized to all members of the judiciary, or even a particular jurisdiction, the survey shines a spotlight on areas in which both research and policy on at-sentencing risk assessment must be developed. For example, it is clear that additional research is necessary to fully evaluate the empirical claims of accuracy provided by advocates of at-sentencing risk assessment, while a consideration of what factors can -- and normatively should - d be used in these models is also warranted. Additionally, these responses highlight the need for education within jurisdictions considering the implementation of at-sentencing risk assessment practices. If these responses are any indication, the judiciary is open to the idea of atsentencing risk assessment, but remains cautious and uncommitted to any particular methodology or ideology.



## STATE SPOTLIGHT

State: State of Utah

Status of At-Sentencing Risk Assessment: Recently enacted.

General Sentencing Structure: Utah employs an indeterminate sentencing system in which the judge imposes a sentence after receiving a pre-sentence recommendation from Adult Probation & Parole consistent with advisory sentencing and release guidelines.1 The advisory guidelines apply to both felony and misdemeanor offenses. However, judges in Utah can either commit a felony offender to prison or impose jail time of less than 365 days. If an offender is committed to prison, the Parole Board then obtains jurisdiction over the offender, who is subject to discretionary release by the Parole Board. The guidelines include recommended lengths of stay, which are taken into consideration by the Parole Board but remain advisory only. Since 1998, the Utah guidelines have been expressed through a two-axis matrix reflecting the nature of the offense, classified by grading, and a measure of the offender's criminal history. The Utah Sentencing Commission, which was created in 1993, currently articulates the following three primary goals of sentencing: risk management, risk reduction, and restitution.<sup>2</sup> The use of the term "risk management" in Utah is roughly equivalent to the concept of retribution elsewhere, and "includes the broader objective of holding offenders accountable and providing appropriate incapacitation and punishment for the violation of laws."3 Risk reduction, in contrast, focuses on determining the appropriate intervention. The Utah Sentencing Commission notes that "[w]here incarceration is not warranted based on the severity of the offense and the culpability of the offender, incarceration should not be viewed as a risk reduction tool. Where incarceration is warranted, programming should target criminogenic factors. The goal of risk reduction extends beyond the limited term of incarceration and seeks to reduce the likelihood of future criminal activity through appropriate programming."4 Restitution includes both monetary repayment and community service.5

**Context:** The role of risk assessment in sentencing has been discussed in Utah for decades.<sup>6</sup> In 2015, as part of the Justice Reinvestment Initiative, the Utah legislature emphasized the role of evidence-based practices, explicitly including risk reduction as a goal of sentencing.<sup>7</sup> The guidelines now highlight risk and needs assessments as determinative of the appropriate level of supervision and treatment if community supervision is ordered.<sup>8</sup> **Methodology:** Adoption of existing commercial risk assessment instrument: Level of Service Inventory/Risk, Needs, and Responsivity instrument (LS/RNR)

Factors considered: Although it permits other validated instruments both as screening mechanisms and for full assessments, the Utah Sentencing Commission emphasizes the value of the LS/RNR, which has long been part of PSIs in Utah, has been validated in Utah, and is used by the Utah Department of Corrections.9 The LS/RNR helps the sentencing judge evaluate the proper conditions for a nonincarcerative sentence. It is not designed to be used in a punitive fashion, although all the information, including the at-sentencing risk assessment, is available to judges at the time of sentencing. The Sentencing Commission articulates the following eight dynamic factors that are relevant to risk reduction: anti-social behaviors, anti-social personality, anti-social cognition, anti-social peers, family, school/work, leisure/recreation, and substance abuse.<sup>10</sup> The Sentencing Commission also emphasizes the importance of responsivity, which it describes as addressing individual "barriers to appropriate intervention that must be considered in relation to program delivery." Examples include "mental health disorders and low reading levels."11

**Logistics:** The Sentencing Commission provides risk management forms, which address the nature of the offense and the criminal history of the offender, and risk reduction tools, which address the validated risk and needs assessments. Recommendations for place and type of sanction derived from guidelines and risk/needs information derived from the LSI/RNR are included within the pre-sentence investigation report (PSI) completed by the Department of Corrections. The sentencing judge then considers the PSI when crafting the sentence.<sup>12</sup>

**Evaluative Results:** Given that these changes are recent, no evaluations have yet taken place. No peer-reviewed studies have been published.

**Reaction:** The Utah approach has been the subject of differing publically expressed views during this early phase of its implementation.<sup>13</sup>

## SELECTED PUBLISHED OPINIONS ON AT-SENTENCING RISK ASSESSMENT

Discussions about the application and appropriateness of atsentencing risk assessments have become increasingly commonplace in policy circles and within the legal and social science literatures. Despite the increasingly prevalent recognition of the role that at-sentencing risk assessment could play in the sentencing process, few courts have directly addressed these matters. As the Supreme Court of Wisconsin has recently noted, "[i]n response to a call to reduce recidivism by employing evidence-based practices, several states have passed legislation requiring that judges be provided with risk assessments and recidivism data at sentencing."1 Yet the present use - let alone the future implementation - of at-sentencing risk assessment is contested. Various scholars have questioned, challenged and criticized the adoption of these instruments on a wide array of grounds, including constitutional, practical and moral.<sup>2</sup> Others emphasize that "[u]nless criminal justice system actors are made fully aware of the limits of the tools they are being asked to implement, they are likely to misuse them."3

Despite increases in the number of jurisdictions that employ these tools in some manner, relatively few courts have explored the appropriateness of using at-sentencing risk assessments. The handful of published judicial opinions on this matter have consistently rejected challenges to at-sentencing risk assessments, although those decisions have been fairly cautious and generally disinclined to confront constitutional questions if at all possible. This may be related to the fact that risk assessments are typically just one piece of information a judge considers when exercising discretion and that defendants may have little incentive to appeal when a risk instrument encourages a judge to display leniency or is limited to crafting rehabilitative conditions of probation. Decisions from Indiana, Virginia and Wisconsin provide examples of how some courts have responded to defense challenges to the use of atsentencing risk assessments.

## Virginia

The Court of Appeals of Virginia has turned away due process and reliability objections to an upward adjustment to sentencing guidelines ranges for sex offenders because the Virginia guidelines are voluntary and themselves are only a tool to help the judge exercise discretion.<sup>4</sup> In fact, given the structure of guidelines in Virginia, that Court has held "that the trial judge's consideration of the assessment instrument as a factor in applying the discretionary sentencing guidelines provides no basis for review of [the defendant's] sentence on appeal."<sup>5</sup>

#### Indiana

In Malenchik v. State,6 the Supreme Court of Indiana addressed the use of at-sentencing risk assessments in a case involving a property offense committed by an individual classified as a habitual offender. That Court held "that legitimate offender assessment instruments do not replace but may inform a trial court's sentencing determinations and that, because the trial court's consideration of the defendant's assessment model scores was only supplemental to other sentencing evidence that independently supported the sentence imposed, we affirm the sentence."7 The Court found the risk assessment instruments in this case to be "sufficiently reliable,"8 and "significant sources of valuable information for judicial consideration in deciding whether to suspend all or part of a sentence, how to design a probation program for the offender, whether to assign an offender to alternative treatment facilities or programs, and other such corollary sentencing matters."9 The Malenchik Court described the assessments as not being "in the nature of, nor do they provide evidence constituting, an aggravating or mitigating circumstance. In considering and weighing aggravating and mitigating circumstances shown by other evidence, however, trial courts are encouraged to employ evidence-based offender assessment instruments ... as supplemental considerations in crafting a penal program tailored to each individual defendant."10

## Wisconsin

The Supreme Court of Wisconsin, in Loomis v. State, faced the question of whether the use of a commercially produced atsentencing risk assessment tool violated the defendant's due process rights "either because the proprietary nature of the [instrument] prevents defendants from challenging the [instrument's] scientific validity, or because [the instrument] takes gender into account."11 The Court rejected the due process challenge as long as the instrument was "used properly" and various "limitations and cautions" were employed.12 The presentence investigation report in this case informed the sentencing judge that the assessment instrument was designed to "target risk factors that should be addressed during supervision" and "should not be used to determine the severity of a sentence or whether an offender is incarcerated."13 The trial judge referred to the results of the risk assessment instrument in addition to other information in deciding that probation was not appropriate, and later explained that the same sentence would have been imposed even without considering the risk assessment instrument.14

## **VOICES FROM THE FIELD**

"All sentencing, though predominantly to adult probation, does have a risk assessment but not through a formal analysis. Probation officers, the District Attorney and the judge look at presentence reports. A defined quantifiable assessment would be an improvement."

-District Court Judge, Texas

Stressing the importance of constraints on using risk assessment tools, the Loomis Court held that "risk scores may not be considered as the determinative factor in deciding whether the offender can be supervised safely and effectively in the community."<sup>15</sup> The Court did not reject the use of the instrument outright, but established various limitations, cautions and assumptions for its permissible use.

The Court also considered the defendant's specific claims relating to access to the underlying analysis of this proprietary instrument, the group risk nature of the information, and the use of gender. The Court seemed relatively unmoved by the fact that the defendant did not have access to the instrument's risk algorithm in light of the other information available.<sup>16</sup> It was concerned, however, that the instrument was not validated on a Wisconsin population and analyses from other jurisdictions raised serious questions about the reliability of the instrument.<sup>17</sup> Thus, the Court identified four cautions a presentence investigation report must provide to trial judges about the limitations of the instrument.<sup>18</sup>

The fact that the instrument predicts group behavior and not individual behavior was deemed acceptable because judges still exercise discretion and the instrument was not the "determinative factor."<sup>19</sup> The Court wrote that considering the instrument "at sentencing along with other supporting factors is helpful in providing the sentencing court with as much information as possible in order to arrive at an individualized sentence."<sup>20</sup>

Concerning gender, the Court noted that the defendant did not raise an equal protection challenge and thus focused on only the due process claim.<sup>21</sup> It also observed that there is a "factual basis underlying [the instrument's] use of gender in calculating risk scores. Instead, it appears that any risk assessment tool which fails to differentiate between men and women will misclassify both genders."<sup>22</sup> In fact, the Court found that the instrument's "use of gender promotes accuracy that ultimately inures to the benefit of the justice system including defendants."<sup>23</sup> However, the Court – perhaps significantly – concluded that the defendant did not demonstrate that the sentencing court "actually relied on gender as a factor in imposing its sentence."<sup>24</sup>

The Loomis Court rebuffed the defendant's challenges, endorsed a limited use of at-sentencing risk assessment generally and observed that "using a risk assessment tool to determine the length and severity of a sentence is a poor fit."25 Ultimately, the Supreme Court of Wisconsin held that the at-sentencing risk assessment tool "cannot be determinative," but may be used to divert low-risk defendants otherwise headed to prison, assess "whether an offender can be supervised safely and effectively in the community," and set conditions of community supervision and react to violations of those conditions.<sup>26</sup> The distinctive procedural posture of *Loomis* may leave several important questions for another day. For example, the Chief Justice, concurring in the result, wrote that the majority "permits a sentencing court to consider [the at-sentencing risk assessment instrument, but did] not conclude that a sentencing court may rely on [that instrument] for the sentence it imposes,"27 and asserted that such reliance would be unconstitutional.

As a general matter, the courts have reacted favorably to the idea of at-sentencing risk assessment, but long-term practical consequences are far from clear. It will be important to pay close attention to the legal landscape as it continues to evolve. This is particularly true as courts begin to address the broader constitutional issues raised in critiques with the academic literature that have not yet been raised in court.<sup>28</sup>

## ACCORDING TO RESPONDING JUDGES, THE MOST POSITIVE OR PROMISING ASPECT OF RISK ASSESSMENT AT SENTENCING IS:

the introduction of some amount of objectivity; potential minimization of implicit bias.

- County Judge, Washington

that it is a better ability to gauge whether the sentence will be effective and/or the defendant's likelihood of reoffending. - State Court Judge, Washington

[encouraging] informed decision making. - State Court Judge, New York

that we may get more information than we would otherwise have.

- State Court Judge, Washington

tailored sentencing decisions based on scientific methods.

-State Court Judge, Louisiana

[that] it enables a holistic approach to sentencing.

- State Court Judge, Florida

[the] potential for more accurate sentencing, both for longer sentences for those at high risk to the community and shorter sentences for those at low risk to the community. -State Court Judge, Maine [that it] helps provide another consideration at sentencing.

-State Court Judge, Indiana

the placement of offenders in the environment most likely to provide appropriate rehabilitation while affording society protection as needed.

-State Court Judge, Montana

using standardized, validated criteria to determine which offenders are least likely to recidivate and who do not require costly incarceration.

-State Court Judge, Virginia

[that] risk assessment provides the court with another objective factor to consider when crafting the sentence in a case.

-State Court Judge, Iowa

that it can allow standardization to become a reality and reduce disparate sentencings to some extent.

-State Court Judge, Iowa

At-sentencing risk assessment provides a "standardized and consistent way to think about risk if the judge chooses to do so." -Court staff

"[Judges] are doing their own risk assessments presumably, but it is not discussed in the courtroom. Do most judges assess risk appropriately? Who knows? ... We certainly don't have much data on that. ... [There are] huge potential dangers on either side."

--Policy advocate

## ACCORDING TO RESPONDING JUDGES, THE MOST NEGATIVE OR DETRIMENTAL ASPECT OF RISK ASSESSMENT AT SENTENCING IS:

the potential to use risk assessments as a template, rather than a guide. - County Court Judge, Ohio

the categorization of human beings to the detriment of seeing people as individuals. - County Court Judge, Washington

that when risk tools that have not been validated it is problematic. Overreliance on the tool is also problematic.

- County Court Judge, Washington

[that we are] sentencing based on group characteristics, not individual circumstances. - State Court Judge, Washington

that I sometimes don't understand sometime how risk is measured.

- State Court Judge, Indiana

*the undue influence in Judicial Process.* - State Court Judge, Arkansas

the increased time spent reviewing risk assessment tools and inability to verify risk assessment data.

- State Court Judge, Louisiana

the public perception of "softness" if those seen as most deserving of harsh punishment are afforded anything other than incarceration. -State Court Judge, Montana *that the risk assessment is only as reliable as the person conducting the assessment.* - County Court Judge, Ohio

that it may cause the court to overlook unique circumstances relevant to the nature of the crime, the circumstances of the offender, or the values and priorities of the community. Statistics deal only probabilities.

- State Court Judge, Montana

it can fail to treat the subject as an individual and not always sufficiently consider the changes a youth goes through as they age. - County Court Judge, Ohio

[causing] incorrect public perceptions [about sentencing].

- State Court Judge, Washington

[that it] labels an offender.

- State Court Judge, Tennessee

explaining to a victim what it is and why it is used.

- County Court Judge, Pennsylvania

## ADVANCING AT-SENTENCING RISK ASSESSMENT RESEARCH & POLICY

The integration of at-sentencing risk assessment may offer the opportunity to move sentencing towards becoming a more effective, transparent and even just enterprise. Some view at-sentencing risk assessment as an attempt to quantify and balance the competing goals of rehabilitation and incapacatation.<sup>1</sup> At-sentencing risk assessment can, in some circumstances, provide judges with standardized, actuarial data on risk that are not otherwise available. In turn, these data may guide the judicial exercise of discretion by, for example, encouraging the diversion of lower-risk individuals away from incarceration and into appropriately tailored supervision, and reserving scarce prison resources for those offenders presenting an elevated threat to public safety. There are also reasonable critiques of this approach to sentencing, including concerns about the categories of data being used in at-sentencing risk assessments<sup>2</sup> and the purposes for which results should be employed.<sup>3</sup> The confluence of at-times conflicting policy goals, driven by such desires as responsibly managing the use of prison beds, effectively allocating treatment resources and improving public safety, have caused some policy makers and judges to engage - often slowly and cautiously – with at-sentencing risk assessment.

Integrating risk assessment into sentencing is not an overnight endeavor, and there is no one-size-fits-all solution.<sup>4</sup> Successfully implementing risk assessment practices in jurisdictions with the interest to do so will require significant efforts by many parties. Notably, the creation and testing of a statistical model appropriate for this complex context can be difficult, as demonstrated in the few jurisdictions with active risk assessment programs. The creation of a climate and a culture, both within the judiciary and the broader criminal justice system, which is well-informed and receptive to the principled assessment of risk and needs may also require long processes and the engagement of multiple stakeholders.

In order to move research and policy forward, several opportunities for additional inquiry have been identified:

## Systematically Track and Understand Local Practices

More information about what is being tried where must be systematically gathered before the costs and benefits of atsentencing risk can be fairly and fully assessed. It is easiest, of course, to describe and study at-sentencing risk assessment efforts that are implemented as uniform, state-level policies, although all programs will need regular monitoring of numerous metrics.<sup>5</sup> Yet relatively few states have mandated uniform efforts. Rather, many smaller jurisdictional units (e.g., county courts) have begun to act as laboratories and pursue at-sentencing risk assessment.<sup>6</sup> This may be a valuable development in the long run, in part because it allows different strategies to develop. However, right now there is too much happening in too many different places to draw the desired kinds of conclusions without more descriptive information.

The taxonomy of jurisdictions – Structural Opposition, Disinterest or Investigation, Full Engagement and Limited Use – suggested here, as well as the preliminary evidence of ad hoc and off-label use of at-sentencing risk assessment by courts and individual judges, highlights the need for a systematic effort to catalog and understand which at-sentencing risk assessments instruments are being used where. Ideally, a centralized body in each state, such as the Supreme Court's administrative arm, could obtain this information annually from each jurisdictional court unit and report to a national organization for regular synthetization and dissemination.

#### Focus on the Judicial Perspective

As the primary "consumer" of the results of at-sentencing risk assessments, the reactions and desires of members of the judiciary should be obtained and considered as key components of any coordinated at-sentencing risk assessment policy. National work in this area should pursue at least the following two important strategies: First, more information is needed to understand judicial concerns and needs surrounding at-sentencing risk assessments. As described here, there appear to be a wide range of judicial beliefs both accurate and imprecise - about at-sentencing risk assessment, as well as meaningful questions revolving around the appropriate use of such assessments in the courtroom. Secondly, policy makers need to better comprehend how these evolving judicial attitudes may impact sentencing decisions. Understanding how judges are likely to respond to at-sentencing risk assessment data is an essential component of successful implementation. For example, understanding the most effective strategies for communicating the results of at-sentencing risk and needs assessments (e.g., numeric scores, PSI narratives, graphs)7 may increase the likelihood of conquering the so-called "last mile" challenge of getting good data to be used properly.

#### Develop an Infrastructure for Research and Monitoring

It is widely accepted that monitoring and evaluation are vital components of any research-based public policy intervention. At-sentencing risk assessment is no exception.<sup>8</sup> This is not a one-and-done exercise. It is worth emphasizing the importance of this point, which is often overlooked in practice. Instruments must be validated for the population on which they will be used. In fact, at-sentencing risk assessment instruments must be regularly examined and revalidated to ensure that they continue to be as accurate as possible. Virginia, for example, continuously monitors its risk assessment model for diverting nonviolent offenders and has made revisions as needed. Although finding the necessary resources may be challenging, especially for jurisdictions just starting down this path, the crucial value of a long-term commitment to maintaining and improving at-sentencing risk assessment systems must be embraced by all stakeholders.

#### Conclusion

At-sentencing risk assessment offers both positives and negatives. The potential upsides include providing increased transparency and affording the judiciary additional information with which to inform discretionary decisions leading to more appropriately and effectively tailored sentences. Downsides include the risks of misuse leading to inappropriate sentences that may create or exacerbate sentencing unfairness and inequities. The number of jurisdictions that have fully implemented at-sentencing risk assessment policies remain the minority, though an increasing number are considering this option. As this area develops, policy makers should monitor the nascent case law, as well as the relevant legal and social science literatures, to ensure that at-sentencing risk assessment policies abide by constitutional commands and scientific best practices. Doing so will facilitate the development of risk assessment structures that have the potential to move the sentencing process towards meeting the accepted goals of punishment.

# REFERENCES

#### Background

- 1. John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sanctioning, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158, 158 (2014); see also Jonathan Simon, Reversal of Fortune: The Resurgence of Individual Risk Assessment in Criminal Justice, 1 ANN. REV. L. & SOC. SCI. 397, 397 (2005).
- Monahan & Skeem, supra note 1, at 158.
- ERNEST W. BURGESS, *Factors Determining Success or Failure on Parole*, in THE WORKINGS OF THE INDETERMINATE SENTENCE LAW AND THE PAROLE SYSTEM IN ILLINOIS (Andrew A. Bruce et al. eds., 1928). 3.
- 4. NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SENTENCING COMMISSIONS, MEMBER SURVEY (2016) (on file with authors).
- Carl B. Clements, Offender Classification: Two Decades of Progress, 23 CRIM, JUST. & BEHAV. 121 (2002).
- Keith Heilbrun, Kento Yasuhara & Sanjay Shah, Violence Risk Assessment Tools: Overview and Critical Analysis, in HANDBOOK OF VIOLENCE RISK ASSESSMENT 117 (K. Otto and H. Hedges eds., 2010).
- 7. D.A. Andrews, James Bonta & J. Stephen Wormith, The Recent Past and Near Future of Risk and/or Need Assessment, 52 CRIME & DELINQ. 7 (2006).
- BERNARD E. HARCOURT, AGAINST PREDICTION: PROFILING, 8. POLICING AND PUNISHING IN AN ACTUARIAL AGE (2008).
- 9. Monahan & Skeem, supra note 1.
- 10.R. Karl Hanson & Kelly E. Morton-Bourgon, The Accuracy of Recidivism Risk Assessments for Sexual Offenders: A Meta-Analysis of 118 Prediction Studies, 21 PSYCHOL. ASSESS. 1, 21 (2009). Richard P. Kern & Meredith Farrar-Owens, Sentencing Guidelines with Integrated Offender Risk Assessment, 16 FED. SENT'G REP. 165, 176 (2004).
- 11. Andrews, Bonta & Wormith, supra note 7.
- 12. James R. P. Ogloff & Michael R. Davis, Advances in Offender Assessment and Rehabilitation: Contributions of the Risk-Needs Responsivity Approach, 10 PSYCH., CRIME & LAW 229-42 (2006).
- 13. Monahan & Skeem, supra note 1, at 161.
- 14. Kelly Hannah-Moffett & Paula Maurutto, Re-Contextualizing Pre-Sentence Reports: Risk and Race, 12 PUNISHMENT & SOC'Y 262, 286 (2010).
- 15.Kern & Farrar-Owens, supra note 10, at 176.
- 16.Monahan & Skeem, supra note 1, at 161.
- 17. Sandy Jung, Kelsey Brown, Liam Ennis & Denise Ledi, The Association Between Presentence Risk Evaluations and Sentencing Outcome, 11 APPLIED PSYCH. IN CRIM. JUST. 111 (2015).
- 18. JENNIFER K. ELEK, ROGER K. WARREN & PAMELA M. CASEY, USING RISK AND NEEDS ASSESSMENT INFORMATION AT SENTENCING: OBSERVATIONS FROM TEN JURISDICTIONS (2015).
- 19.See, e.g., Paula Maurutto & Kelly Hannah-Moffatt, Assembling Risk and the Restructuring of Penal Control, 45 BRIT J. CRIMINOLOGY (2005); HARCOURT, supra note 8; Richard A. Berk & Jordan Hyatt, Machine Learning Forecasts of Risk to Inform Sentencing Decisions, 27 FED. SENT'G REP. 222 (2015); Richard Frase, Recurring Policy Issues of Guidelines (and Non-Guidelines) Sentencing: Risk Assessments, Criminal History Enhancements, and the Enforcement of Release Conditions, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 145 (2014).
- 20. Monahan & Skeem, supra note 1, at 158.
- Stephen D. Hart et al., Precision of Actuarial Risk Assessment Instruments: Evaluating the "Margins of Error" of Group v. Individual Predictions of Violence, 190 BRIT. J. PSYCHOL. 60, 65 (2007).
- 22. Sonja B. Starr, Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination, 66 STAN. L. REV. 803, 810 nn.11-12 (2014).
- 23. John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Assessment in Criminal Sentencing, 12 ANN. REV. CLINICAL PSYCH. 489 (2016); Mark D. Cunningham & Thomas J. Reidy, Violence Risk Assessment at Federal Capital Sentencing Individualization, Generalization, Relevance, and Scientific Standards, 29 CRIM, JUST. & BEHAV. 512 (2002).
- 24. Hannah-Moffat & Maurutto, supra note 14.
- Michael Tonry, Legal and Ethical Issues in the Prediction of Recidivism, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 167, 176 (2014); Hannah-Moffat & Maurutto, supra note 14; HARCOURT, supra note 8.
- 26. HARCOURT, supra note 8; James Bonta, Offender Risk Assessment and Sentencing, 49 CAN. J. CRIMINOLOGY & CRIM. JUST. 519-29 (2007); Jennifer L. Skeem & Christopher T. Lowenkamp, Risk, Race & Recidivism: Predictive Bias and Disparate Impact, SSRN, June 14, 2016, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_ id=2687339.

#### Current Practices in At-Sentencing Risk Assessment

- See, e.g., JENNIFER K. ELEK, ROGER K. WARREN & PAMELA M. CASEY, USING RISK AND NEEDS ASSESSMENT INFORMATION AT SENTENCING: OBSERVATIONS FROM TEN JURISDICTIONS (2015).
- John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sanctioning, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158, 159-160 (2014); Jonathan Simon, Reversal of Fortune: The Resurgence of Individual Risk Assessment in Criminal Justice, ANNU. REV. LAW SOC. SCI. 397 (2005).
- 3. AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, MODEL PENAL CODE: SENTENCING, TENTATIVE DRAFT NO. 2 §6B.09(2) 60, Reporter's Note e (2011) (noting it is an open question after *Blakely v. Washington*, 542 U.S. 296 (2004)).

- 4. NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SENTENCING COMMISSIONS, MEMBER SURVEY (2016) (on file with authors)
- See Pennsylvania Risk Assessment Project reports at http://pcs.la.psu.edu/ publications-and-research/research-and-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment and Maryland Risk Assessment Feasibility Study reports at http://www.msccsp.org/ Reports/Default.aspx.
- 6. AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, MODEL PENAL CODE: SENTENCING, TENTATIVE DRAFT NO. 2 §6B.09(2) 55, cmt. a (2011).
- 7. AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, MODEL PENAL CODE: SENTENCING, TENTATIVE DRAFT NO. 2 §6B.09(2) 53 (2011). The draft also encourages a needs assessment. See, e.g., id. at §6B.09(1).
- AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, MODEL PENAL CODE: SENTENCING, 8. TENTATIVE DRAFT NO. 2 §6B.09(2) 54, cmt. a (2011). See also id. at 56, cmt. e ("There are compelling reasons for an attitude of caution in the use of high-risk assessments at sentencing.").
- 9. AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, MODEL PENAL CODE: SENTENCING, TENTATIVE DRAFT NO. 2 §6B.09(2) 60, Reporter's Note i (2011).
- 10. See JENNIFER K. ELEK, ROGER K. WARREN & PAMELA M. CASEY USING RISK AND NEEDS ASSESSMENT INFORMATION AT SENTENCING: OBSERVATIONS FROM TEN JURISDICTIONS 5 (2015).

12.Id. at A-3.

13.U.S. Food & Drug Admin., Understanding Unapproved Use of Approved Drugs "Off Label", http://www.fda.gov/ForPatients/Other/OffLabel/default.htm. 14.Id.

 U.S. Food & Drug Admin., "Off-Label" and Investigational Use Of Marketed Drugs, Biologics, and Medical Devices - Information Sheet, http://www.fda.gov/ RegulatoryInformation/Guidances/ucm126486.htm.

#### **Judicial Attitudes Survey**

- 1. PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, INTERIM REPORT 8: COMMUNICATING RISK AT SENTENCING (2014), http://pcs.la.psu.edu/ publications-and-research/research-and-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment/phase-i-reports/interim-report-8-communicating-risk-at-sentencing/view.
- 2. JOHN MONAHAN, PREDICTING VIOLENT BEHAVIOR: AN ASSESSMENT OF CLINICAL TECHNIQUES (1981); KIRK HEILBRUN, EVALUATION FOR RISK OF VIOLENCE IN ADULTS: BEST PRACTICES IN FORENSIC MINITAL HEAVIEN ACCESS IN FORENSIC MENTAL HEALTH ASSESSMENT (2009).
- 3. John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sanctioning, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158, 159-160 (2014).

#### Published Opinions on At-Sentencing Risk Assessment

- 1. State v. Loomis, 881 N.W.2d 749, 759 (Wis. 2016) (citing statutes from Kentucky, Ohio, Oklahoma, and Pennsylvania). See also Sonja B. Starr, *Evidence-Based* Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination, 66 STAN. L. REV. 803 (2014).
- See, e.g., Starr, supra note 1; BERNARD E. HARCOURT, AGAINST PREDICTION: PROFILING, POLICING AND PUNISHING IN AN 2. ACTUARIAL AGE (2008).
- 3. Cecelia Klingele, The Promises and Perils of Evidence-Based Corrections, 91 NOTRE DAME L. REV. 537, 576 (2015).
- See, e.g., Brooks v. Commonwealth, No. 2540-02-3, 2004 WL 136090 (Va. Ct. of App., Jan. 28, 2004); Luttrell v. Commonwealth, 42 Va.App. 461 (2004).
- 5. Luttrell, 42 Va. App. at 468.
- 6. Malenchik v. State, 928 N.E.2d 564 (Ind. 2010).
- 7. Id. at 566 (footnote omitted).
- 8. Id. at 574.
- 9. Id. at 573.
- 10.Id. at 575.
- 11.Loomis, 881 N.W.2d at 753 (internal quotation and citation omitted).
- 12.Id.
- 13.Id. at 755.
- 14.Id. at 755, 770.
- 15.Id. at 769 (footnote omitted).
- 16.Id. at 761.
- 17.Id. at 762-763.
- 18.Id. at 763-764.
- 19.Id. at 764.
- 20.Id. at 765.
- 21.Id. at 766. 22.Id.
- 23.Id. at 767. 24.Id. at 767.
- 25.Id. at 769. 26. Id. at 767.
- 27.Id. at 772 (Roggensack, C.J., concurring).
- See, e.g. Starr, supra note 1; Carissa Byrne Hessick & F. Andrew Hessick, Recognizing Constitutional Rights at Sentencing, 99 CALIF. L. REV. 47 (2011).

<sup>11.</sup>Id. at 5-6.

#### Advancing At-Sentencing Risk Assessment Research & Policy

- UTAH SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2016 ADULT SENTENCING AND RELEASE GUIDELINES https://justice.utah.gov/Sentencing/Guidelines/ Adult/2016%20Adult%20Sentencing%20Guidelines.pdf; Roger K. Warren, The Most Promising Way Forward: Incorporating Evidence-Based Practice Into State Sentencing and Corrections Policies, 20 FED. SENT'G REP. 322 (2008).
- J.C. Olcson, Risk in Sentencing: Constitutionally Suspect Variables and Evidence-Based Sentencing, 64 S.M.U. L. REV. 1329 (2011).
- Sonja B. Starr, Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination, 66 STAN. L. REV. 803 (2014).
- See JENNIFER K. ELEK, ROGER K. WARREN & PAMELA M. CASEY, USING RISK AND NEEDS ASSESSMENT INFORMATION AT SENTENCING: OBSERVATIONS FROM TEN JURISDICTIONS (2015).
- 5. See, e.g., id. at 51.
- 6. See, e.g., id.
- See, e.g., R. Barry Ruback, Cynthia A. Kempinen, Leigh A. Tinik & Lauren K. Knoth, Communicating Risk Information at Criminal Sentencing: An Experimental Analysis, 80 FED. PROBATION 47 (2016).
- 8. See, e.g., JENNIFER K. ELEK, ROGER K. WARREN & PAMELA M. CASEY, USING RISK AND NEEDS ASSESSMENT INFORMATION AT SENTENCING: OBSERVATIONS FROM TEN JURISDICTIONS (2015).

#### State Spotlight: Pennsylvania

- 1. 42 Pa.C.S. § 2154.
- Stewart Greenleaf, Prison Reform in the Pennsylvania Legislature, 160 U. PENN. L. REV. PENNUMBRA 179 (2011), https://www.pennlawreview.com/online/160-U-Pa-L-Rev-PENNumbra-179.pdf; Jordan M. Hyatt et al., Reform in Motion: The Promise and Perils of Incorporating Risk Assessments and Cost-Benefit Analysis into Pennsylvania Sentencing, 49 DUQ, L. REV. 707 (2011); See generally John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sentencing, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158 (2014).
- PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, INTERIM REPORT 7: VALIDATION OF RISK SCALE (2013), http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publicationsand-research/research-and-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment/phase-i-reports/ interim-report-7-validation-of-risk-scale/view.
- PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING RISK ASSESSMENT PROJECT SPECIAL REPORT: THE IMPACT OF JUVENILE RECORD ON RECIDIVISM RISK, http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-and-research/researchand-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment/phase-i-reports/special-report-the-impactof-jevenile-record-on-recidivism-risk/view.
- PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, INTERIM REPORT 8: COMMUNICATING RISK AT SENTENCING (2014), http://pcs.la.psu. edu/publications-and-research/research-and-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment/ phase-i-reports/interim-report-8-communicating-risk-at-sentencing/view); see also R. Barry Ruback, Cynthia A. Kempinen, Leigh A. Tinik & Lauren K. Knoth, Communicating Risk Information at Criminal Sentencing: An Experimental Analysis, 80 FED. PROBATION 47 (2016).
- 6. PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, RISK ASSESSMENT PROJECT II INTERIM REPORT 2: VALIDATION OF RISK ASSESSMENT INSTRUMENT BY OFFENSE GRAVITY SCORE FOR ALL OFFENDERS (2016), http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-and-research/research-and-evaluationreports/risk-assessment/phase-ii-reports/interim-report-2-validation-of-riskassessment-instrument-by-ogs-for-all-offenses-february-2016/view.
- 7. Id.
- PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, SPECIAL REPORT: IMPACTING OF REMOVING DEMOGRAPHIC FACTORS (2015), http:// pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-and-research/research-and-evaluation-reports/riskassessment/phase-ii-reports/special-report-impact-of-removing-demographicfactors/view.
- PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, RISK ASSESSMENT PROJECT II INTERIM REPORT 2: VALIDATION OF RISK ASSESSMENT INSTRUMENT BY OFFENSE GRAVITY SCORE FOR ALL OFFENDERS (2016), http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-and-research/research-and-evaluationreports/risk-assessment/phase-ii-reports/interim-report-2-validation-of-riskassessment-instrument-by-ogs-for-all-offenses-february-2016/view.
- 10. PENNSYLVANIA COMMISSION ON SENTENCING, INTERIM REPORT 8: COMMUNICATING RISK AT SENTENCING (2014), http://pcs.la.psu.edu/ publications-and-research/research-and-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment/phase-ireports/interim-report-8-communicating-risk-at-sentencing/view).
- 11. Risk Assessments Can Fill a Critical Role, THE SHARON HERALD, May 25, 2016, http://www.sharonherald.com/opinion/editorials/risk-assessments-can-fill-acritical-role/article\_7798df2f-b8fc-5314-8f6f-0798cbcedb62.html.
- 12. Harold Hoch, Recidivism Risk Assessment as a Sentencing Tool is Controversial, THE READING EAGLE, Sept. 28, 2016, http://www.readingeagle.com/news/article/ recidivism-risk-assessment-as-sentencing-tool-is-controversial&template=mobileart.
- 13. Anna Maria Barry-Jester, Ben Casselman & Dana Goldstein, The New Science of Sentencing, THE MARSHALL PROJECT, Aug. 4, 2015, https://www. themarshallproject.org/2015/08/04/the-new-science-of-sentencing#.rTWLrjtV2; see also Joe Palazzolo, Judges Turn to Risk-Evaluation Tools in Sentencing Decisions, WALL ST. J., Sept. 23, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/judges-turn-to-riskevaluation-tools-in-sentencing-decisions-1411499848?mg=id-wsj.

#### State Spotlight: Utah

- 1. See generally John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sentencing, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158 (2014).
- UTAH SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2016 ADULT SENTENCING AND RELEASE GUIDELINES 4-5, https://justice.utah.gov/Sentencing/Guidelines/ Adult/2016%20Adult%20Sentencing%20Guidelines.pdf.
- 3. *Id.* at 5.
- 4. *Id.* at 6.
- 5. *Id*.
- See, e.g., CAROLYNN WENTZ & RICHARD J. OLDROYD, RATIONAL RISK ASSESSMENT FOR PROBATIONERS (1979), https://www.ncjrs.gov/ pdffiles1/Digitization/64266NCJRS.pdf.
- 7. UTAH SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2015 ADULT SENTENCING AND RELEASE GUIDELINES 1, https://www.utah.gov/pmn/files/172049.pdf.
- UTAH SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2016 ADULT SENTENCING AND RELEASE GUIDELINES 9, https://justice.utah.gov/Sentencing/Guidelines/ Adult/2016%20Adult%20Sentencing%20Guidelines.pdf.
- 9. Id. at 10.

```
10.Id. at 32.
```

10.1*a*. a

- See generally John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sanctioning, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158, 159-160 (2014).
- 13. See, e.g., Andrew Riggle, Justice Reform is Working Utah, So Don't Turn Back, THE SALT LAKE TRIBUNE, Feb. 11, 2016, http://www.sltrib.com/ opinion/3514141-155/op-ed-justice-reform-is-working-in); American Civil Liberties Union of Utah, Where Evidence-Based Practices Will Fail Us, Aug. 7, 2014, http://www.acluutah.org/criminal-justice/item/859-limits-of-ebp.

#### State Spotlight: Virginia

- Richard P. Kern & Meredith Farrar-Owens, Sentencing Guidelines with Integrated Offender Risk Assessment, 16 FED. SENT'G REP. 165, 165 (2004). See generally John Monahan & Jennifer L. Skeem, Risk Redux: The Resurgence of Risk Assessment in Criminal Sentencing, 26 FED. SENT'G REP. 158 (2014).
- 2. Kern & Farrar-Owens, *supra* note 1.
- 3. Id.
- 4. Id. at 166-67.
- Id. at 167; see also VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2015 ANNUAL REPORT 41 (2015), http://www.vcsc.virginia. gov/2015AnnualReport.pdf.
- VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2002 ANNUAL REPORT 40-41 (2002), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/annualreport\_2002.pdf);
   VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, ASSESSING RISK AMONG SEX OFFENDERS IN VIRGINIA 64 (2001), http://www.vcsc.virginia. gov/sex\_off\_report.pdf.
- 7. Kern & Farrar-Owens, *supra* note 1, at 168.
- VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2012 ANNUAL PEPOPT 34, 40 (2012) http://www.usoa.ujrcinia.com/2012/UCSCA.page/Papart 4
- REPORT 34, 40 (2012), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2012VCSCAnnualReport.pdf.
  VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, ASSESSING RISK AMONG SEX OFFENDERS IN VIRGINIA 87-88 (2001), http://www.vcsc. virginia.gov/sex\_off\_report.pdf.
- 10. See http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/Larceny.pdf; http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/fraud.pdf.
- 11. See http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/Drug-I\_II2.pdf; http://www. vcsc.virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/DrugOther.pdf.
- 12. See http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/Rape\_.pdf.
- VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2012 ANNUAL REPORT 41 (2012), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2012VCSCAnnualReport.pdf; see also Kern & Farrar-Owens, supra note 1.
- 14.Kern & Farrar-Owens, *supra* note 1, at 167; see also VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, ASSESSING RISK AMONG SEX OFFENDERS IN VIRGINIA 44 (2001), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/sex\_off\_ report.pdf.
- 15.BRIAN J. OSTROM, ET. AL, OFFENDER RISK ASSESSMENT IN VIRGINIA: A THREE-STAGE ASSESSMENT (2002).
  16.1d.
- 17. VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2015 ANNUAL REPORT 38 (2015), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2015AnnualReport.pdf.
- 18. VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2012 ANNUAL REPORT 31, 39 (2012), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2012VCSCAnnualReport. pdf; see also VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2015 ANNUAL REPORT 38 (2015), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2015AnnualReport. pdf); http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/Larceny.pdf; http://www.vcsc. virginia.gov/worksheets\_2016/Drug-I\_II2.pdf.
- 19. VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2012 ANNUAL REPORT 44, 46 (2012), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2012VCSCAnnualReport. pdf.
- 20. VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, ASSESSING RISK AMONG SEX OFFENDERS IN VIRGINIA 57 (2001), http://www.vcsc.virginia. gov/sex\_off\_report.pdf.
- 21. VIRGINIA CRIMINAL SENTENCING COMMISSION, 2015 ANNUAL REPORT 39 (2015), http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2015AnnualReport.pdf.

<sup>1.</sup> Id. at 42-43.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the following for their assistance with and contributions to this paper:

- The anonymous and patient subjects of our semi-structured interviews and survey respondents
- The National Judicial College, the American Judges Association, the National Association of Court Managers and the National Association of Sentencing Commissions
- Our colleagues at Bureau of Justice Assistance
- Our excellent research assistants, Elizabeth Peckham and Kelly Weber.